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SECRETARY GENERAL STOLTENBERG: Good morning. Seventy years ago today, NATO’s
founding treaty was signed in this great city, and I would start by thanking
Secretary Pompeo for hosting us all today to mark the 70th anniversary of our
great alliance. And by that, I actually give the floor directly to you, Mike,
to give some public opening remarks. Again, welcome to all of you.

SECRETARY POMPEO: Thank you. Thank you, Secretary General Stoltenberg. It’s a
great pleasure working with you during my now almost one year as Secretary of
State. And I’m delighted to welcome each of you here today, as well, to this
historic place at this historic time. I’m proud to have the opportunity to
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join with you to celebrate seven decades.

I have personal experience with this organization. As a young armor officer a
couple decades back, I patrolled the border between then-East Germany and
West Germany. I know the nature of the regimes that want to undermine what it
is we’re here to talk about today.

I want, too, to give a special welcome to our colleague, Nikola Dimitrov from
North Macedonia. I had a chance to speak with you last night. This is your
first NATO foreign ministerial as we prepare for your country to become
NATO’s 30th ally, and I’m pleased to say last week that we formally submitted
the documents for North Macedonia’s accession to NATO to the United States
Senate.

This is a memorable occasion for each of us. Seventy years ago, 12 nations
banded together in a historic experiment in security and democracy. We signed
what was called the Washington Treaty, establishing NATO.

As I mentioned last night at the reception, President Truman said that we
hoped to create a shield against aggression. It’s worked. That unique shield
we have carried these 70 years is made strong because of our belief in
deterrence, not aggression. It is made strong because of our democratic
underpinnings. It is made strong through our collective defense commitment as
enshrined in Article 5, to which we all recommit today.

And we have rightly sought peace through strength here in NATO. We must
continue to do so, especially in this new era of great power competition from
Russia, from China, and the Islamic Republic of Iran.

But there’s a second anniversary of significance to the West that we
celebrate this year too: the crumbling of the Iron Curtain. To borrow a
phrase from Abraham Lincoln, 1989 marked a new birth of freedom.

That anniversary is intimately connected to NATO. For 40 years, the NATO
alliance was a bulwark against communist expansion in Europe. We were ready
to invoke Article 5 at any moment if the Soviets poured through the Fulda
Gap, the way that we did after 9/11.

Our military superiority deterred them from acting on their designs of
dominating Europe, and in the meantime, President Reagan’s military buildup
drove the evil empire into bankruptcy.

A few weeks ago, I had the opportunity to meet with a group of young people
in Slovakia. Virtually all of them were too young to remember the history
that I just described, but they were certain – they knew it and they did not
want to return to that history.

That’s why we have work to do here. It’s why we must continue to strengthen
our alliance. And the good news is we’re in a good position – a position of
strength today. Our structure is designed to empower each ally, not to
subjugate it. We maintain an outstanding degree of unity.

I saw this firsthand, as you all did, when we demonstrated the unanimous



denunciation of Russia’s INF Treaty violation and with unanimous allied
support for America’s decision to suspend our INF obligations and declare our
intent to withdraw.

This organization continues to add new members, and we welcome the aspiration
of other non-members.

No military alliance in the world can remotely do what we do. No alliance can
remotely match the power of the nations represented here today.

We should all be proud. These are great accomplishments, but we must adapt
our alliance to confront emerging threats too, whether that’s Russian
aggression, uncontrolled migration, cyber attacks, threats to energy
security, Chinese strategic competition – including technology in 5G – and
many other issues that jeopardize our people’s ideals and our collective
security.

These are real challenges, to be sure, and now is not the time to repeat
tired excuses that our citizens don’t support increased defense spending or
security spending. Each nation has a duty to make the case to our people. We,
as leaders, have a duty to make the case to our citizens about why this work,
why these resources are important to keep not only our own countries but our
alliance strong. This work to convince our citizens of the importance, the
relevance, the intrinsic centrality of this institution falls to each of us
and the other leaders of our countries. It’s a key step in confronting these
threats head on.

I’ll close with this: The founders of NATO perceived with absolute and total
clarity that the threat, the Soviet menace was real, and that communism posed
a true threat. They were not timid in responding to it.

They took a risk in creating this alliance and it paid a massive dividend:
decades of peace and prosperity for the West on a scale unrivaled in world
history.

Today, we are the beneficiaries of that work. We celebrate their
accomplishment with great pride. But the true way to honor the genius of
their compact is to make it ever stronger, and to recommit to our principles
of deterrence, democracy, and collective defense.

I look forward to the conversations today so that we can do just that.

It is indeed my pleasure to invite – welcome you all here to Washington, and
it is my privilege to work with each of you, my NATO counterparts. Thank you.

SECRETARY GENERAL STOLTENBERG: Thank you so much, Secretary Pompeo, Mike, for
those opening remarks. And also, once again, thank you for hosting us all
here in Washington. This concludes the public part of this meeting, so then I
will kindly ask the media to leave the room before we continue with our
working session.
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On April 4, the United States, Argentina, Brazil, Chile, and Georgia held an
event in Geneva, Switzerland, to expose the ongoing violations and abuses of
human rights in Nicaragua that began in April 2018 with the Ortega-Murillo
regime’s violent crackdown on peaceful protesters.

U.S. Deputy Assistant Secretary of State Roger Carstens of the Bureau of
Democracy, Human Rights, and Labor delivered opening remarks to underscore
the severity of the human rights crisis occurring in Nicaragua. A panel of
Nicaraguan civil society leaders, including independent journalists and a
human rights activist, provided firsthand accounts of the Ortega-Murillo
regime’s alarming and continuing pattern of arbitrary arrest, harassment, and
threats against anyone perceived as an opponent. Advocates for political
prisoners reported that many of those arbitrarily or unlawfully detained
remain in detention and recounted continued violence and restriction of civil
liberties for both those detained and their family members.

Activists called for the regime to immediately release all political
prisoners, to allow the return of international monitors, including the
Inter-American Commission on Human Rights and the UN Office of the High
Commissioner for Human Rights, and to engage in genuine dialogue with the
opposition alliance, Alianza Civica.

Please contact DRL-Press@state.gov, visit https://www.state.gov/j/drl.htm, or
follow us @StateDRL.
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On behalf of the United States, I extend my sincere congratulations to the
people and Government of Senegal as you celebrate your 59th anniversary of
independence.

We congratulate Senegal for your steadfast commitment to peace and promotion
of democratic values, as shown by your recent presidential elections. Senegal
is a beacon of democracy in West Africa.

The United States remains committed to strengthening our partnership with
Senegal, advancing our trade relationship, and engendering prosperity for
both our nations.

We celebrate with the people of Senegal on this historic day.
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Secretary Michael R. Pompeo met today with Democratic Republic of the Congo
(DRC) President Felix Tshisekedi in Washington, D.C. They discussed the
future of U.S.-DRC relations following the country’s historic transfer of
power earlier this year and expressed their common interest in partnering to
deliver a better and more prosperous future for the Congolese people.

Secretary Pompeo expressed support for President Tshisekedi’s change agenda
focused on fighting corruption, strengthening governance, advancing human
rights and accountability for human rights abuses and violations, promoting
stability and security, and attracting American investment in the DRC.
President Tshisekedi committed to good governance and respect for human
rights, building transparent institutions, and combatting corruption in the
DRC. They also discussed the importance of sustainable and responsible
development of natural resources, combatting the current Ebola outbreak, and
responding to humanitarian crises.

Secretary Pompeo stressed that the United States will continue to promote
accountability to advance reform in the DRC.
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I am pleased to welcome Morgan Ortagus as our new State Department
Spokesperson. Morgan brings outstanding credentials and a record of public
service to the position. She has worked her entire career in financial
services, consulting, and diplomacy. She is an active U.S. Naval Reserve
Officer, and was co-founder and Managing Director of GO Advisors, and a
national security contributor at Fox News. Morgan also helped found EY’s
Geostrategic Business Group, and she was a Global Relationship Manager at
Standard Chartered Bank in the Public Sector Group covering clients in
Africa, Asia, and the Middle East.

Previously, Morgan was an intelligence analyst at the Department of Treasury
and began her government service at the U.S. Agency for International
Development, where in 2007 she spent several months in Baghdad, Iraq. After
serving in Iraq, she was assigned to Riyadh, Saudi Arabia, in 2010 as the
Deputy U.S. Treasury Attache to the Kingdom.

Morgan will no doubt help the State Department fulfill its mission of
promoting and defending the Administration’s foreign policy priorities for
the American people and among the international community.
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